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ATTENTION DELEGATES
NOTICE OF MEETING

The next meeting of the Delegates will 
be held at the Doubletree Newark Airport 
Hotel on Tuesday, September 12, 2023. 
For the sole purpose of conducting the vote 
for the Delegate Standing Committees, the 
meeting will be called to order at 9:30 a.m. 
After those present at that time have voted, 
the Delegate Meeting will recess to begin 
the Forum (approximately 1 hour in dura-
tion). The Delegate Meeting will reconvene 
following the conclusion of the Forum at 
which time anyone who had not yet voted 
will have the opportunity to do so, then the 
polls will be closed. 

DELEGATE CREDENTIALS
Rebecca Barber, Springfield, MO,
Ozarks Kennel Club 

Kristen L. Burgoyne, Gloucester, RI,
Providence County Kennel Club 

Cameron R. Capozzi, Crossville, NY,
Queensboro Kennel Club

Robert Scott Dove, DVM, Flint Hill, VA,
Scottish Deerhound Club of America

Debbie Hockaday, Providence Forge, VA,
Gloucester Kennel Club of Virginia 

Click here to read the July 2023 issue!
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TRIAL BOARDS
APPEALS TRIAL BOARD

MARTHA FELTENSTEIN, ESQ., CHAIR 
BARBARA W. MIENER, ESQ. 

BARBARA PENNY, ESQ. 

TRIAL BOARD CHAIRS
THERESA DOWELL, ESQ

EUGENIA HUNTER, ESQ. 
LAURIE RAYMOND, ESQ. 

TRIAL BOARD MEMBERS 
DR. KLAUS ANSELM

KATHI BROWN
CHARLES FOLEY

MEDORA HARPER
DONNA HERZIG
CARL HOLDER

LAURIE MAULUCCI
DR. ROBERT MYALL

HON. JAMES PHINIZY
ROBERT STEIN

BETTY-ANNE STENMARK 
SYLVIA THOMAS

PERFORMANCE TRIAL BOARD
JOSEPH BENAGE, ESQ.

TIM CARWILE, ESQ., CHAIR
JOHN RUSSELL 

ALTERNATES
BILL TEAGUE

ROBERT W. MONTLER

CLASS OF 2024
DR. CARMEN L. BATTAGLIA

DR. MICHAEL KNIGHT
KAROLYNNE M. MCATEER

CLASS OF 2025
RITA J. BIDDLE, ESQ.
DOMINIC P. CAROTA
DR. THOMAS DAVIES

THOMAS POWERS

CLASS OF 2026
CHRISTOPHER L. SWEETWOOD

HAROLD “RED” TATRO III 
ANN WALLIN

CLASS OF 2027
DR. J. CHARLES GARVIN

STEVEN HAMBLIN
DANIEL J. SMYTH, ESQ.

DENNIS B. SPRUNG, Ex Officio
THE LATE RONALD H. MENAKER, Chairman Emeritus

MISSION STATEMENT The American Kennel Club is dedicated to upholding 
the integrity of its Registry, promoting the sport of purebred dogs and breeding for type 
and function.
Founded in 1884, the AKC and its affiliated organizations advocate for the purebred dog 
as a family companion, advance canine health and well-being, work to protect the rights 
of all dog owners and promote responsible dog ownership.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
DR. THOMAS M. DAVIES, CHAIRMAN • DOMINIC P. CAROTA, VICE CHAIRMAN

VICE PRESIDENTS

KIRSTEN BAHLKE, Marketing

MARK DUNN, Executive Vice President

KEITH FRAZIER, Executive Vice President, Business Support Services

RONALD FURMAN, Media, Broadcasting and Sponsorship

SHEILA GOFFE, Government Relations

BRANDI HUNTER MUNDEN, Public Relations & Communications

DOUG LJUNGREN, Executive Vice President, Sports & Events

HEATHER MCMANUS, Vice President & General Counsel

MARI-BETH O’NEILL, Sport Services

PAULA SPECTOR, Corporate Services

DAPHNA STRAUS, Business Development

TIM THOMAS, Judging Operations

EXECUTIVE OFFICERS
DENNIS B. SPRUNG 

President 
Chief Executive Officer

GINA M. DINARDO 
Executive Secretary

THEODORE PHILLIPS
Chief Financial Officer

http://viewer.zmags.com/publication/e9e1be2e
http://www.unknown.com
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Heidi Kilgore, Winslow, IN,
Evansville Kennel Club 

Pamela A. Langstein, Woodmere, NY,
Yorkshire Terrier Club of America 

Kate McCallum, Northville, MI,
Alaskan Malamute Club of America 

David Todd McDonald, Central City, IA,
Cardigan Welsh Corgi Club of America

Dr. LeeAnn Podruch, Hatley, WI,
Silky Terrier Club of America

Renee Lynn Popkey, Brooksville, FL,
Pasco Florida Kennel Club

Sandra Schumacher, Great Falls, MT,
Papillon Club of America

NOTICE
As a result of an Event Committee deter-

mination the following individual stands 
suspended of AKC privileges. It should 
be noted that this determination may still 
be appealed and may be reversed. Upon 
expiration of the appeal process, an appro-
priate notice describing the status of the 
individual’s suspension, if any, will appear 
in this column:		

Ms. Kathy Doehler (Pueblo, CO)
Dr. Jerry Hans (New Carlisle, IN)
Mr. Justin McGrew (Conway, AR)
Ms. Josie Ornum (Salinas, CA)
Ms. Marian Panter (Carson City, NV)
Ms. Brandi Ritchie (Jarrell, TX)
Mr. Gene Smith (Grafton, IL)

NOTICE
Ms. Lisa Asuma (Geneva, OH). Action 

was taken by the Louisville Kennel 
Club for conduct at its March 19, 2023 
event. Ms. Asuma was charged with 
personal property damage. The Staff 
Event Committee reviewed the Event 
Committee’s report and set the penalty as 
a reprimand and a $100 fine. (Boxers)

NOTICE
Mr. Dickson Bedell (Richmond, VA). 

Action was taken by the Old Dominion 
Retriever Club for conduct at its March 
25, 2023 event. Mr. Bedell was charged 
with improper treatment. The Staff 
Event Committee reviewed the Event 
Committee’s report and set the penalty 
as a reprimand and $100 fine. (Labrador 
Retrievers)

NOTICE 
Mr. Branndon Butler (Monroe, GA). 

Action was taken by the Music City 
Beagle Club for conduct at its January 
28, 2023 event. Mr. Butler was charged 
with substitution. The Staff Event 
Committee reviewed the committee’s 
report and set the penalty at a seven-year 
suspension from event privileges and a 
$5,000 fine, effective March 9, 2023. 
Mr. Butler appealed the decision to the 
AKC Performance Trial Board. The 
Performance Trial Board denied the 
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appeal and affirmed the penalty. (Beagles)

NOTICE
Ms. Lori Chowning (Livingston, MT). 

Action was taken by the Shasta Kennel 
Club for conduct at its March 19, 2023 
event. Ms. Chowning was charged with 
inappropriate, abusive, or foul language. 
The Staff Event committee reviewed the 
committee’s report and set the penalty 
as a reprimand and $100 fine. (Borzoi, 
Scottish Deerhounds)

NOTICE
Dr. Phyllis Giroux (Goldvein, VA). 

Action was taken by the Old Dominion 
Retriever Club for conduct at its March 26, 
2023 event. Dr. Giroux was charged with 
disregard of published club regulations. 
The Staff Event Committee reviewed the 
Event Committee’s report and set the pen-
alty as a one-month event suspension and 
$500 fine, effective May 9, 2023. (Multiple 
Breeds)

NOTICE
Mr. Sam Livingston (Canton, MS). 

Action was taken by the Feliciana 
Retriever Club for conduct at its May 17, 
2023 event. Mr. Livingston was charged 
with improper treatment in connection 
with an event. The Staff Event Committee 
reviewed the Event Committee’s report 
and set the penalty as reprimand and $100 

fine. (Labrador Retrievers)

NOTICE
Mr. John Walker (Arroyo Grande, 

CA) Action was taken by the Las Vegas 
Hunting Retriever Club for conduct at 
its February 26, 2023 event. Mr. Walker 
was charged with improper treatment 
in connection with an event. The Staff 
Event Committee reviewed the Event 
Committee’s report and set the penalty as 
a 79 day suspension of all AKC privileges 
and imposed a $100 fine, effective March 
26, 2023. (Labrador Retrievers)

NOTICE
The AKC’s Management Disciplinary 

Committee has suspended Ms. Robin 
DiPersio (Hector, AR) from all AKC priv-
ileges for five years and imposed a $2,000 
fine, effective May 8, 2023, for violation of 
the Unauthorized Use of Club Funds policy. 
(Pekingese, Shih Tzus)

NOTICE
The AKC’s Management Disciplinary 

Committee has suspended the following 
individuals from all AKC privileges for 
six-months and imposed a $500 fine, for 
non-compliance with record keeping and dog 
identification requirements:

Effective June 20, 2023:
Mr. Jack Deeming (Warwick, MD)
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Multiple Breeds

Ms. Jeanne Deeming (Warwick, MD)
Multiple Breeds

Mr. Jesse Froehlich (Cameron, OK)
Pomeranians, French Bulldogs

Mr. Justin Porter (Lawton, OK)
Multiple Breeds

Ms. Misty Porter (Lawton, OK)
Multiple Breeds

PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO THE RULES 
APPLYING TO DOG SHOWS – CHAPTER 
2, SECTION 14 – DOG SHOW ENTRIES, 
CONDITIONS OF DOGS AFFECTING 
ELIGIBILITY
The AKC Board has endorsed the follow-
ing amendment to Chapter 2, Section 14, 
of the Rules Applying to Dog Shows, 
proposed by the Delegate Dog Show Rules 
Committee. This will be voted on at the 
September 12, 2023 Delegate Meeting. 

CHAPTER 2
SECTION 14. All clubs holding shows 
under American Kennel Club rules must 
at each event have available or access to; 
the current applicable breed standards, 
the Rules Applying to Dog Shows, Rules 
Applying to Registration and Discipline, 
Dealing with Misconduct at AKC Events, 
the Show Manual, and any other applicable 
rules, regulations and/or guidelines for the 
competitions being held.

CONFORMATION JUDGES
Letters concerning judges and provi-

sional judges should be addressed to the 
Judging Operations Department at PO 
Box 900062, Raleigh, NC 27675-9062. 
Letters concerning Agility, Obedience, 
Rally, Tracking, and VST Applicants

The following persons applications have 
been submitted for the breed(s) speci-
fied but they are NOT eligible to accept 
assignments.

NEW BREED JUDGING APPLICANTS
Ms. June M. Dennis (112533) CA

(209) 808-3123
marendaknls@gmail.com
Pointers, English Setters, Cocker Span-
iels, JS

Karen L. Dewey (112481) NH
(603) 504-2813
pkdewey@comcast.net
Bloodhounds, JS

Mrs. Cathy M. Driggers (112496) FL
(386) 846-7175
driggers@nottinghampoms.com
Pomeranians, JS

Mr. Mark A. Driggers (112498) FL
(386) 473-6851
m_a_driggerscti@yahoo.com
Pomeranians, JS

Dr. Alan Hargrave (112433) IN
(765) 730-3828
ahargrav@bsu.edu
Border Terriers, Russell Terriers
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Ms. Katherine Holmen (109619) NV

(507) 261-1926
k8sk9skennels@gmail.com
Staffordshire Bull Terriers

Kathleen “Kate” Long (112515) FL
(813) 857-5161
tamiamicollies@gmail.com
Collies, JS-Limited

Dr. Candace Lundin (112536) VA
(540) 869-1238
fzureick@earthlink.net
Russell Terriers

Ms. Robin Mathews (110537) NJ
(723) 501-9581
bisdogs@aol.com
Dachshunds, JS

Gwen Meyer (112103) IL
(815) 624-6196
gwenmeyer123@me.com
Irish Setters, English Cocker Spaniels, 
Bernese Mountain Dogs, Soft Coated 
Wheaten Terriers, French Bulldogs, 
Bouviers des Flandres, Briards, JS

Mr. Kent W. Meyer IL
(815) 378-6197
kgmeyer@meyerspetcare.com
Irish Setters, English Cocker Spaniels, 
Whippets, Bernese Mountain Dogs, Soft 
Coated Wheaten Terriers, French Bull-
dogs, Bouviers des Flandres, Briards, JS

Mr. George Robert Rohde (108869) IL
(708) 837-2222
rohdecollies94@yahoo.com
Collies

Mrs. Jennifer Rutkas (7505) IL
(630) 779-6780
jrutkas@gmail.com
Giant Schnauzers, Collies

ADDITIONAL BREED JUDGING APPLICANTS
Ms. Anne Barlow (18397) TX

(512) 423-4500
anne7836@yahoo.com
Barbets, Pointers, Curly-Coated Retriev-
ers, English Setters, Gordon Setters, Irish 
Red and White Setters, English Cocker 
Spaniels, English Springer Spaniels

Mr. Douglas E. Broadfoot (96999) NC
(434) 944-0623
broadstrider@gmail.com
Black and Tan Coonhounds, Sloughi

Mr. Lloyd J. Constantine-Amodei 
(95053) FL

(215) 570-6674
ljamodei@gmail.com
Dandie Dinmont Terriers, Irish Terriers, 
Skye Terriers

Donna L. Danner (106047) OK
(918) 407-0199
4showpaws5@gmail.com
Papillons, Pekingese, Pomeranians, Pugs, 
American Eskimo Dogs, Chinese Shar-
Pei, Tibetan Terriers

Mrs. Beth Downey (102539) MS
(410) 829-2455
bethdowney539@gmail.com
Balance of Herding Group (Bearded 
Collies, Berger Picards, Briards, Cardi-
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gan Welsh Corgis, German Shepherd 
Dogs, Mudik, Pembroke Welsh Corgis, 
Polish Lowland Sheepdogs, Pyrenean 
Shepherds)

Mrs. Lisa Farmer (95249) GA
(770) 891-8820
lisafarmer2013@gmail.com
Affenpinschers, Biewer Terriers, Brussels 
Griffons, Cavalier King Charles Spaniels, 
English Toy Spaniels, Miniature Pin-
schers, Shih Tzu, Silky Terriers, Lowchen

Mr. Edward A. Fojtik (104757) IL
(847) 254-6166
efojtik@aol.com
Nederlandse Kooikerhondjes, German 
Wirehaired Pointers, Gordon Setters, 
Irish Setters, Boykin Spaniels, Clumber 
Spaniels, English Cocker Spaniels, English 
Springer Spaniels, Sussex Spaniels

Ms. Gaye Lynn Grant (100927) IL
(815) 355-3487
littleflock@comcast.net
Kuvaszok, Border Collies, Bouviers des 
Flandres, Canaan Dogs, Cardigan Welsh 
Corgis, Collies, Old English Sheepdogs, 
Swedish Vallhunds, Spanish Water Dogs

Mr. Duff M. Harris (91790) CA
(714) 425-0454
allegro6@ix.netcom.com
Anatolian Shepherd Dogs, Bernese 
Mountain Dogs, Doberman Pinschers, 
Dogues de Bordeaux, German Pin-
schers, Rottweilers

Mr. Steven Herman (6305) FL
(813) 973-3153
ljlucin@gmail.com
Doberman Pinschers, Cardigan Welsh 
Corgis

Dr. Vandra L. Huber (6857) WA
(425) 881-5809
vlhuber.88@gmail.com
Balance of Herding Group (Pyrenean 
Shepherds)

Dr. Andrew A. Kramer (24604) NC
(703) 975-6266
aak0527@gmail.com
Dachshunds, Greyhounds, Ibizan 
Hounds, Rhodesian Ridgebacks, Whippets

Ms. Pamela S. Lambie (96227) AZ
(760) 272-0625
pam@pamlambie.com
Bernese Mountain Dogs, Boerboels, 
Chinooks, Greater Swiss Mountain 
Dogs

Miss Mary Lee (103048) MS
(901) 268-2410
maryflee7@gmail.com
American Foxhounds, English Fox-
hounds, Portuguese Podengo Pequenos, 
Sloughi, Kuvaszok, Neapolitan Mastiffs

Ms. Sandra Moore (40375) TN
(931) 657-8102
avalonborzoi@benlomand.net
Azawakhs, Greyhounds, Ibizan Hounds, 
Pharaoh Hounds

Mrs. Angela Pickett (100269) FL
(407) 252-3111



JULY 2023AKC GAZETTE 7

secretary’s pages
pickettpap@aol.com
Barbets, Bracci Italiani, Brittanys, Point-
ers, German Shorthaired Pointers, Ger-
man Wirehaired Pointers, Chesapeake 
Bay Retrievers, Curly-Coated Retriev-
ers, Flat Coated Retrievers, Labrador 
Retrievers, Nova Scotia Duck Tolling 
Retrievers, Spinoni Italiani, Vizslas, Wei-
maraners, Wirehaired Pointing Griffons, 
Wireharied Vizslas

Mr. Gary C. Sackett (96555) NV
(702) 351-5566
gcsackett@yahoo.com
Dandie Dinmont Terriers, Kerry Blue 
Terriers, Lakeland Terriers, Miniature 
Schnauzers, Skye Terriers, Welsh Terriers

Ms. Pamela Schroeder (108285) WA
(778) 834-0059
pam@schroeder.bc.ca
Vizslas, Bernese Mountain Dogs, 
Doberman Pinschers, French Bulldogs

Pamela Wilson (64914) TX
(512) 280-3103
wilscot@sbcglobal.net
Affenpinschers, Brussels Griffons, Cav-
alier King Charles Spaniels, English Toy 
Spaniels, Silky Terriers, Yorkshire Terriers

Ms. Erika N. Wyatt (107433) IL
(708) 612-3647
erika@sloughi.us
Greyhounds, Rhodesian Ridgebacks, 
Salukis, Scottish Deerhounds

Mrs. Lisa Young (43070) AZ
(605) 390-1135

youngsongbeagles@gmail.com
Plott Hounds, Scottish Deerhounds

JUNIOR SHOWMANSHIP JUDGING 
APPLICANTS
Miss Hadley George (112559) OH

(740) 485-5057
hadleynicole04@gmail.com

Tanya Tresino (112535) AK
(907) 232-3171
tanyasueak@hotmail.com

Jackie Wooden (112543) CA
(661)589-8457
regaldalmatians@gmail.com

PERMIT JUDGES
The following persons have been 

approved on a Permit basis for the desig-
nated breeds in accordance with the current 
judging approval process. They may now 
accept assignments and the fancy may still 
offer comments to Judging Operations.

NEW BREED PERMIT JUDGES
Mrs. Caron Marie Honeck (107434) MN 

(763) 263-3102
danesvbluestone@netzero.net
Great Danes

Ms. Shawne Imler (112061) MD 
(410) 371-6044
shawne698@gmail.com
Cane Corsos, Standard Schnauzers, 
Miniature Schnauzers, JS
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Michele McGroarty (94201) NY 

(516) 356-3471
mcchips@optonline.net
Curly-Coated Retrievers

Angela M. Stevanus (112189) CA 
(951) 640-6819
angeldotz@yahoo.com
Dalmatians

Mrs. Allison Corn Sunderman 
(112099) MI 

(517) 688-3059
sunoakknl@hotmail.com
Terrier Group (Airedale Terriers, 
American Hairless Terriers, Ameri-
can Staffordshire Terriers, Australian 
Terriers, Bedlington Terriers, Border 
Terriers, Bull Terriers, Cairn Terriers, 
Cesky Terriers, Dandie Dinmont Ter-
riers, Smooth Fox Terriers, Wire Fox 
Terriers, Glen of Imaal Terriers, Irish 
Terriers, Kerry Blue Terriers, Lake-
land Terriers, Manchester Terriers, 
Miniature Bull Terriers, Miniature 
Schnauzers, Norfolk Terriers, Norwich 
Terriers, Parson Rusell Terriers, Rat 
Terriers, Russell Terriers, Scottish Ter-
riers, Sealyham Terriers, Skye Terriers, 
Soft Coated Wheaten Terriers, Staf-
fordshire Bull Terriers, Welsh Terriers, 
West Highland White Terriers)

Ms. Sheila A. Thulin (111927) CA 
(815) 236-5244
tophat3@me.com
Smooth Fox Terriers

Ms. Patricia Zapf (112201) PA 
(412) 716-9808
shadomoon_aussies@yahoo.com
Australian Shepherds

ADDITIONAL BREED PERMIT JUDGES 
Ms. Shira Lee Barkon (108315) PA

snocrest1@gmail.com
Boxers, Bullmastiffs, Greater Swiss 
Mountain Dogs, Samoyeds

Ms. Kathi Brown (55262) MA
(987) 897-4717
kmbrownscience@verizon.net
Bluetick Coonhounds, Norwegian Elk-
hounds, Sloughi

Mrs. Marla Capozzi (100459) TN
(931) 710-5770
taylorsrun89@gmail.com
Beagles, Cirnechi dell’Etna, Dachs-
hunds, Greyhounds, Whippets, Sealy-
ham Terriers

Ms. Cynthia (Cindy) Collins (107395) MI
(810) 919-2306
veritygoldens@me.com
Labrador Retrievers

Ms. Deirdre Maureen Dawson 
(105262) CA

(925) 768-1005
kangadale2@yahoo.com
Wire Fox Terriers, Irish Terriers

Ms. Jane M. Engemann (96727) OK
(580) 248-0578
jtoddot@aol.com
Dandie Dinmont Terriers, Miniature 
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Schnauzers, Toy Fox Terriers

Krista Hansen (95865) NY
(585) 457-7106
camlochcollies@aol.com
Dachshunds

Ms. Deborah Hubbard (102869) RI
(401) 398-8147
deb@fridaygoldens.com
Labrador Retrievers

Mr. Dean A. Laney (98653) ID
(208) 369-6923
nalaney@q.com
Cirnechi dell’Etna, Norwegian Elk-
hounds, Redbone Coonhounds

Ms. Sylvie McGee (95341) WA
(360) 705-1233
sylvie@sylviemcgee.net
Alaskan Malamutes, Scottish Terriers

Mr. Dale A. Meyer (6655) WI
(715) 654-5330
meyerd@tds.net
Curly-Coated Retrievers, Labrador Retriev-
ers, Nova Scotia Duck Tolling Retrievers, 
Irish Setters, Irish Water Spaniels

Ms. Bonnie Money (105681) IN
(317) 452-2204
blmoney@att.net
Bearded Collies, Belgian Malinois, Bel-
gian Tervurens, Collies, Norwegian 
Buhunds, Pulik, Pumik

Mr. David J. Peat (6909) AZ
(480) 473-4776
davepeat@cox.net
Barbets, Brittanys, Lagotti Romagnoli, 

Nederlandse Kooikerhondjes, German 
Shorthaired Pointers, Gordon Setters, 
Clumber Spaniels, Cocker Spaniels, 
Field Spaniels, Welsh Springer Spaniels, 
Weimaraners

Carol Pyrkosz (96273) TN
(325) 300-2711
cpyrkosz@yahoo.com
Azawakhs, Ibizan Hounds, Petits Bassets 
Griffons Vendeens, Rhodesian Ridge-
backs, Whippets

Mr. Jay Roden (104891) OH
(513) 207-4937
jyroden@yahoo.com
Komondorok, Neapolitan Mastiffs

Mr. Karl M. Stearns (101597) PA
(570) 595-3097
kstearn@kmstearns.com
Australian Terriers

Dr. Donald Sturz (5449) NY
(631) 327-6937
dgs32561@aol.com
Pekingese

Marilyn Van Vleit (67040) OR
(503) 510-1332
mvanvleit@gmail.com
Afghan Hounds, American Foxhounds, 
Basenjis, Irish Wolfhounds, Sloughi

Dr. Oleg N. Voloshin (101869) MD
(301) 379-8847
voloshino@yahoo.com
American English Coonhounds, Basset 
Hounds, Black and Tan Coonhounds, 
Bluetick Coonhounds, Harriers, Irish 
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Wolfhounds, Redbone Coonhounds, 
Scottish Deerhounds, Treeing Walker 
Coonhounds

Sherry Webster (6863) TN
(901) 289-6239
swakc3@gmail.com
Balance of Sporting Group (Bracci Italiani, 
Lagotti Romagnoli, Nederlandse Kooi-
kerhondjes, German Wirehaired Pointers)

JUNIOR SHOWMANSHIP PERMIT JUDGES
Mr. Robert Chaffin (111877) TX

(903) 908-6737
robertchaffin28@gmail.com

Mr. James R. Holliday (112101) AL
(803) 487-6670
jholliday2080@gmail.com

Ms. Tina Starr (112167) LA
(225) 964-2049
ivylaneboxer@aol.com

BEST IN SHOW
The following person, has successfully 

completed the required Group Assign-
ments in the first Variety Group for which 
they were approved, have been added to 
the list of judges eligible for approval to 
judge Best In Show.

Mr. Ted W. Eubank (53715) TX
(214) 649-1104
teubank143@aol.com

REINSTATED JUDGE
The Judging eligibility of the following 

person has been reinstated.
Mr. Aaron Goldfinger (7302) NY 

(516) 994-4017
aaron.goldfinger74@gmail.com
Parson Russell Terriers

RESIGNED CONFORMATION JUDGES
Mrs. Roberta Keller
Mrs. Jinny Nealon
Mrs. Terry A. Sigler
Mrs. Melanie Williams

EMERITUS CONFORMATION JUDGES
Winkie Assell
Ms. Marilyn Biggs
Ms. Carol S. Brown
Mr. Jeff Gilmore
Mr. William E. Hempel
Mrs. Paige (Penny) Hirstein

DECEASED CONFORMATION JUDGES
Mr. Jordan L. Chamberlain
Mrs. Wendy Galbreath
Mr. James J. Ham
Ms. Lily Russell
Mr. Charles Trotter

REGULAR STATUS APPROVED 
OBEDIENCE/RALLY/TRACKING 

The following persons have completed 
their Provisional Judging assignments and 
their names have been added to the list of 
regular approved judges for the class 
indicated.
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Mrs. Wendy B Silveira (104079) CA

(408) 821-7739
wendsum@earthlink.net	
Rally – All 

Stella Rowlett (109327) NV
(206) 437-5862
stellacello@gmail.com
Obedience – Novice 

NEW PROVISIONAL OBEDIENCE/RALLY/
TRACKING JUDGES

The following persons have been 
approved as a judge on a Provisional 
basis for the class/test indicated in accor-
dance with the Provisional judging system. 
They may now accept assignments.
Renee Hoover (99372) VA

(434) 409-5386
srhrotti@gmail.com
Obedience – Open 

Kenneth Kozak (106156) OK
(405) 602-0219
kennethjkozak@gmail.com
Obedience – Open

Ms. Geri Lopez (98591) CA
(916) 757-2537
gezpez@gmail.com
Obedience – Open

Ms. Karen R Scheiner Esq. (103945) NJ
(856) 428-3745
doxyladynj@gmail.com
Obedience – Novice 

Gayle Geiger (97567) PA
(412) 302-7720

gaylegeiger@comcast.net
Tracking – TD/TDU

EMERITUS OR RESIGNED OBEDIENCE/
RALLY/TRACKING JUDGES

Michael Carlucci – Obedience (IL)

DECEASED OBEDIENCE/RALLY/ 
TRACKING JUDGES

Linda Krasley – Rally (PA)
Bernie Brown – Obedience (IN)
James Ham – Obedience & Rally (MI)

APPLICATION FOR BREED-SPECIFIC 
REGISTERED NAME PREFIX

The following applications for a 
breed-specific Registered Name Prefix 
have been submitted to The American 
Kennel Club.

Letters in regard to these applications 
should be addressed to Gina DiNardo, 
Executive Secretary.
BRIOPANACHE- Poodles- Shanon Ryan
BYMYSIDE- Miniature American 
Shepherds – Annette M. Duguay
CAPROCK-Golden Retrievers & 
Shetland Sheepdogs -Jennifer Harper
CINEALTAS-Labrador Retrievers- 
Samantha E. Grubbs
COMPASS- Wirehaired Vizslas- Belinda 
J. Perry & Jeff M. Gowen
COVEY FLUSH- English Cocker 
Spaniels- Phil D. Gray
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CRYSTAL CREEK- Poodles- Bonnie M. 
Winings
DUCAT American Eskimo Dogs, Golden 
Retrievers & Whippets- Helen Dorrance
EMBER- Pugs- Barbara C. Johnson
GDR- Labrador Retrievers- Chris E. Hall
LOTSOFDOTS- Dalmatians- Deanna 
M. Lombardo & Sean L. Lombardo
MOONSTONE- Australian Shepherds- 
Alicia Campbell & Morgan Campbell
NEWBLISS- Lagotto Romagnolo- 
Kimberly D. McGurk & Hugh A. McGurk
NORTHERN SEAFOG- Nova Scotia 
Duck Tolling Retrievers- Debbie L. Smith
OSDABOX- Boxers- Billie M. Samuelson
POLAR LIGHT- Great Pyrenees- 
Patricia L. Schremp
PRAIRIE FIRE- Vizslas- Russell J. 
McKay & Chalea R. Walters
SAGE BROOK – Australian Shepherds – 
Autumn Stanley 
TWERKSWERKS- Parson Russell 
Terriers- Denise M. Tschida
UTOPIA- Dalmatians -Willo Carter
WILLOWLAKE- Australian Shepherds-
Heather Smith
WISE’S – Chihuahuas- Gale L. Wise

REGISTERED NAME PREFIXES GRANTED
The following applications for a 

breed-specific Registered Name Prefix 
have been granted.
AISLIN FIELDS- Australian Shepherds-
Lisa M. Wance

ALEANNAN- Border Collies- Frank A. 
Horvath & Orshi Horvath
BLUE ANGEL- Pembroke Welsh Corgis- 
Ashley C. Matthews & Curtis J. Matthews
DAWG HOUZE- German Shepherd 
Dogs- Viviana D. Mantalvao
ECHO RIDGE -Pyrenean Shepherds- 
Stephanie M. Schneider & Donald 
Schneider
ELYSIUM’S- Norwich Terriers & French 
Bulldogs- Karen Sullivan & Henry Bruce 
Sullivan DVM
ENCORE’S- Chihuahuas-Kathy J. 
Hoover
FAITHFUL ACRES- French Bulldogs- 
Sasha Sindt
GALLIVANT – Labrador Retriever - 
Fabian Negron
HIGHRIDGE -Labrador Retrievers- 
Tony Flores & Mikayla L. Flores
KERSEY’S-French Bulldogs- Adria M. 
Kerti
KEYSTONE- Bernese Mountain Dogs- 
Sheri L. Wright-Wagner
LOST HOLLER- Saint Bernards- 
Tammy J. Yarber
LOTUS- Pharaoh Hounds- Darci Kunard
MERAKI - Cane Corso & Italian 
Greyhound – Laura Essenmacher
NEKKID AMBITION-American 
Hairless Terriers- Ruth A. Davies-Dillman 
& Randal L. Dillman
NEWSTEAD- Newfoundlands- Linda G. 
Chadwick
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PINKPAW – Chihuahuas- Rachael L. 
Miller
STARLITE- Doberman Pinschers- 
Tabitha Hopp & Jason A Mouck
TAMPA- Rhodesian Ridgebacks – 
Barbara J. Lynch 
WHIRLAWAY- Rhodesian Ridgebacks- 
Jennifer L. Lazowski
ZOHI_ Miniature Schnauzers- Lisa C. 
Raimonde & John J. Raimonde
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 Quarterly Meeting Of The 
Delegates

OF THE AMERICAN KENNEL CLUB
JUNE 13, 2023

Dennis B. Sprung, President
PRESENT 250

Affenpinscher Club of America — Letisha 
Wubbel 
Afghan Hound Club of America, Inc. — 
Ms. Constance Butherus 
Airedale Terrier Club of America — 
Aletta L. Moore 
Albany Kennel Club, Inc. — Corey 
Heenan 
American Belgian Malinois Club — Carol 
J. Shields 
American Bloodhound Club — Mary Lou 
Olszewski 
American Bouvier des Flandres Club, 
Inc. — Patte Klecan 
American Boxer Club, Inc. — Sharon 
Steckler 
American Brittany Club, Inc. — Mrs. 
Terry Hilliard 
American Bullmastiff Association, Inc. — 
Howard Gussis 
American Cesky Terrier Fanciers 
Association, Inc. — Mr. Brian P. Meindl 

American Chesapeake Club — Heidi 
Henningson 
American Foxhound Club, Inc — Harold 
Miller 
American Lhasa Apso Club, Inc. — Don 
Hanson 
American Maltese Association, Inc. — 
Ms. Sandra Bingham-Porter 
American Manchester Terrier Club — 
Roberta Berman 
American Pointer Club, Inc. — Mr. 
Danny D. Seymour 
American Rottweiler Club — Mr. Peter G. Piusz 
American Sealyham Terrier Club — 
Barbara Shapiro 
American Shetland Sheepdog Association 
— Marjorie Tuff 
American Wirehaired Pointing Griffon 
Association – Kate DeSanto 
Anderson Obedience Training Club, Inc. 
— Ms. Patricia A. Sample 
Asheville Kennel Club, Inc. — Corie 
Haylett 
Atlanta Kennel Club, Inc. — Ann Wallin 
Atlanta Obedience Club, Inc. — Gail A. 
LaBerge 
Augusta Kennel Club, Inc. — Catherine 
Iacopelli 
Australian Cattle Dog Club of America 
— Joyce Rowland 
Australian Terrier Club of America, Inc. 
— William I. Christensen 
Baltimore County Kennel Club — Lucy 
C. Campbell 
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Basenji Club of America, Inc. — Katie 
Campbell 
Bayou Kennel Club, Inc. — Jean A. Boyd 
Bedlington Terrier Club of America — 
Howard Solomon 
Bichon Frise Club of America, Inc. — 
Mayno Blanding 
Black Russian Terrier Club of America — 
Susan Sholar 
Border Collie Society of America — Lisa 
M. Pruka 
Borzoi Club of America, Inc. — Prudence 
G. Hlatky 
Briard Club of America, Inc. — Diane 
Reid 
Bronx County Kennel Club — Alexa 
Samarotto 
Bucks County Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Priscilla Gabosch 
Bulldog Club of America — Link 
Newcomb 
Burlington County Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Mr. Daniel J. Smyth, Esq. 
Cairn Terrier Club of America — Pam 
Davis 
Cambridge Minnesota Kennel Club — 
Theresa Goiffon 
Canaan Dog Club of America — Pamela 
S. Rosman 
Canada Del Oro Kennel Club — Dr. 
Sophia Kaluzniacki 
Capital Dog Training Club of 
Washington, D.C., Inc. — Dr. Joyce A. 
Dandridge 

Carolina Kennel Club, Inc. — Jaimie Ashby 
Carroll Kennel Club — Mrs. Rachann E. 
Mayer 
Catoctin Kennel Club — Joseph Fitzgerald 
Catonsville Kennel Club — Beverly A. 
Drake 
Central New York Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Mrs. Diane D. Almy 
Champlain Valley Kennel Club, Inc. — 
John E. Cornell 
Charleston Kennel Club — Terri Hallman 
Chattanooga Kennel Club — Mr. David 
Gilstrap 
Chinese Shar-Pei Club of America, Inc. 
— Marge B. Calltharp 
Chow Chow Club, Inc. — Margaret 
DiCorleto 
Classic Toy Dog Club of Western 
Massachusetts — Dr. Stephen Lawrence 
Clumber Spaniel Club of America, Inc. 
— Kelly E. Lease 
Columbia Kennel Club, Inc. — Nili 
Young 
Columbia Terrier Association of 
Maryland — Leslie A. Jaseph 
Conroe Kennel Club — Jane Bates 
Dachshund Club of America, Inc. — 
Larry Sorenson 
Dalmatian Club of America, Inc. — Dr. 
Charles Garvin 
Del-Otse-Nango Kennel Club — 
Stephanie A. Crawford 
Delaware Water Gap Kennel Club — Dr. 
A. D. Butherus 



JULY 2023AKC GAZETTE 16

secretary’s pages
Doberman Pinscher Club of America — 
Glen Lajeski 
Dog Fanciers Association of Oregon, Inc. 
— Mrs. Patti L. Strand 
Dogue de Bordeaux Society of America 
— Victor Smith 
Durham Kennel Club Inc — Mr. Jack E. 
Sappenfield, II 
Eastern Dog Club — Frederick R. Vogel 
Eastern German Shorthaired Pointer 
Club, Inc. — Robert Rynkiewicz 
Elm City Kennel Club — Dr. Gregory J. 
Paveza 
English Setter Association of America, 
Inc. — Dr. Brenda J. Parsons, D.V.M. 
English Springer Spaniel Field Trial 
Association, Inc. — Susanne Burgess 
Erie Kennel Club, Inc. — Julie W. Parker 
Farmington Valley Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Terrie Breen 
Flat-Coated Retriever Society of America, 
Inc. — Neal Goodwin 
Fort Lauderdale Dog Club — Stephanie 
S. Brooks 
Fort Worth Kennel Club — Harold Tatro III 
Framingham District Kennel Club, Inc. 
— Gale Golden 
French Bulldog Club of America — 
Virginia T. Rowland 
Furniture City Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Merry J. Millner 
Galveston County Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Cathy De La Garza 

Garden State All Terrier Club, Inc. — 
Mr. Richard L. Reynolds 
Genesee County Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Ms. Cynthia (Cindy) Collins 
Genesee Valley Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Virginia Denninger 
German Pinscher Club of America — 
Barbara L. Visinski 
German Shepherd Dog Club of America 
— Dr. Carmen L. Battaglia 
Giant Schnauzer Club of America, Inc. 
— Chris Reed 
Gig Harbor Kennel Club — James R. Dok 
Glens Falls Kennel Club, Inc. — Mrs. 
Bonnie Lapham 
Gloucester County Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Barbara Breidenback 
Golden Retriever Club of America — 
Ellen Hardin 
Gordon Setter Club of America, Inc. — 
Nance O. Skoglund 
Grand River Kennel Club, Inc. — Mrs. 
Cindy Stansell 
Great Barrington Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Dr. Ellen C. Shanahan 
Great Dane Club of America, Inc. — 
Jean Highlands 
Greater Clark County Kennel Club Inc 
— Ms. Karen J. Burgess 
Greater Collin Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Barbara Shaw 
Greater Miami Dog Club — Dr. Azalea 
A. Alvarez 
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Greater Ocala Dog Club, Inc. — Mrs. 
Penny DiSiena 
Greater Philadelphia Dog Fanciers 
Association — Mr. Jerry A. Berkowitz 
Greater Swiss Mountain Dog Club of 
America, Inc. — Joanne Schottinger 
Greenville Kennel Club — Gloria Askins 
Greenwich Kennel Club — Donna 
Gilbert 
Greyhound Club of America — Kathleen 
B. Whitaker 
Hatboro Dog Club, Inc. — Sally L. 
Fineburg 
Havanese Club of America — Shirley A. 
Petko 
Heart of the Plains Kennel Club — 
Patricia M. Cruz 
Hendersonville Kennel Club — Betty Ann 
Brown 
Hockamock Kennel Club, Inc. — Nancy Fisk 
Holyoke Kennel Club, Inc. — Jane 
Wilkinson 
Hungarian Pumi Club of America — 
Nancy Nelson 
Huntington Kennel Club, Inc. — Ms. 
Marile A. Waterstraat 
Ibizan Hound Club of the United States 
— Michelle Barlak 
Illinois Capitol Kennel Club, Inc. — Ann 
L. Cookson 
Ingham County Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Rita J. Biddle 
Irish Setter Club of America, Inc. — Ms. 
Karolynne M. McAteer 

Irish Water Spaniel Club of America — 
Dan Sayers 
Irish Wolfhound Club of America — 
Eugenia Hunter 
Japanese Chin Club of America — Cecilia 
Resnick 
K-9 Obedience Training Club of Essex 
County, NJ, Inc. — Dave Morgan 
Keeshond Club of America, Inc. — 
Richard Su 
Kenilworth Kennel Club of Connecticut, 
Inc. — Doreen Weintraub 
Kennel Club of Beverly Hills — Thomas 
Powers 
Kennel Club of Buffalo, Inc. — Margaret 
Doster 
Kennel Club of Niagara Falls — Daniel Petko 
Kennel Club of Northern New Jersey, 
Inc. — Dr. Suzanne H. Hampton 
Kennel Club of Philadelphia, Inc. — 
Harry Booker 
Kennel Club of Riverside — Sylvia A. 
Thomas 
Kennesaw Kennel Club — Bud Hidlay 
Labrador Retriever Club, Inc. — Tony 
Emilio 
Ladies’ Dog Club, Inc. — Mrs. Arna B. 
Margolies 
Lagotto Romagnolo Club of America, 
Inc. — James Talbert 
Lake Shore Kennel Club, Inc. — Mrs. 
Diana L. Skibinski 
Lakeland Winter Haven Kennel Club — 
Mary McDaniel, D.V.M. 
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Land O’Lakes Kennel Club, Inc. — Jan 
Croft 
Langley Kennel Club — Ms. Dianne E. 
Franck 
Lawrenceville Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Robert N. LaBerge 
Leonberger Club of America — Don 
James 
Lexington Kennel Club Inc — Mr. Zac 
Crump 
Long Island Kennel Club — Mr. William 
B. Tabler, Jr. 
Longshore-Southport Kennel Club, Inc. 
— Michaelann Mako 
Magic Valley Kennel Club, Inc. — Ruth 
Crumb 
Mahoning-Shenango Kennel Club, Inc. 
— Jessica Ricker 
Manatee Kennel Club — Judy Seltrecht 
Marion Ohio Kennel Club, Inc. — Lynn 
Garvin 
Mid-Continent Kennel Club of Tulsa, 
Inc. — Mr. Marc Crews 
Middleburg Kennel Club — Beth Wilder 
Miniature American Shepherd Club of 
the USA — Suzanne T. Ritter 
Minneapolis Kennel Club, Inc. — Ralph 
Hogancamp 
Mispillion Kennel Club, Inc. — Mr. Todd 
Clyde 
Mississippi Valley Kennel Club — 
Gretchen Bernardi 
Mohawk Valley Kennel Club — Ms. Amy 
Romeo 

Montgomery County Kennel Club — Ms. 
Ida E. Weinstock 
Monticello New York Kennel Club, Inc. 
— Barry A. Hoovis 
Morris Hills Dog Training Club, Inc. — 
Eleanor Campbell 
Mount Vernon Dog Training Club 
(MVDTC) — Christopher Marston 
Mountaineer Kennel Club, Inc. — Mary 
Yoders 
Mt. Baker Kennel Club, Inc. — Jane F. 
Ruthford 
Myrtle Beach Kennel Club — Sylvia 
Arrowwood 
Nashville Kennel Club — Anne Gallant 
National Capital Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Norma Ryan 
National Shiba Club of America — Maggi 
Strouse 
Naugatuck Valley Kennel Club — Viola 
Burgos 
New England Beagle Club, Inc. — Blaine 
Grove 
Newton Kennel Club — Catherine H. 
Murch 
Norfolk Terrier Club — Susan Schneider 
North Shore Kennel Club — Holly E. 
Johnson 
Northeastern Maryland Kennel Club — 
Ann M. Schultz 
Norwegian Elkhound Association of 
America, Inc. — Lori Webster 
Norwich Terrier Club of America — Jean 
Kessler 
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Orange Empire Dog Club, Inc. — 
Bradford Yamada 
Parson Russell Terrier Association of 
America — Gary Koeppel 
Pasanita Obedience Club Inc. — Mrs. 
Betty M. Winthers 
Pekingese Club of America — Steven 
Hamblin 
Penn Ridge Kennel Club, Inc. — Dennis 
J. Gallant 
Penn Treaty Kennel Club, Inc. — Bettina 
M. Sterling 
Pharaoh Hound Club of America — 
Dominic P. Carota 
Philadelphia Dog Training Club, Inc. — 
Larry Wilson 
Piedmont Kennel Club, Inc. — Dean 
Burwell 
Plainfield Kennel Club — Linda A. 
Deutsch 
Plum Creek Kennel Club of Colorado — 
William E. Ellis 
Portuguese Podengo Pequenos of 
America — Diane Conyers 
Portuguese Water Dog Club of America, 
Inc. — Janet Boyd 
Puyallup Valley Dog Fanciers, Inc. — 
Frances Stephens 
Ramapo Kennel Club — Jeffrey D. Ball 
Redwood Empire Kennel Club — Johnny 
Shoemaker 
Rhodesian Ridgeback Club of the United 
States, Inc. — Ms. Mary L. Elliott 

Richmond Dog Fanciers Club, Inc. — 
Debra F. Jones 
Rio Grande Kennel Club — Mary E. 
Ferguson 
Riverhead Kennel Club, Inc. — Michael 
Capozzi 
Rockford-Freeport Illinois Kennel Club 
— Barbara L. Burns 
Salisbury Maryland Kennel Club — 
Karen Cottingham 
Salisbury North Carolina Kennel Club — 
Leslie P. Rogers 
Saluki Club of America — Monica H. 
Stoner 
Samoyed Club of America, Inc. — Gary 
Griffin 
San Mateo Kennel Club, Inc. — Harvey 
M. Wooding 
Santa Clara Valley Kennel Club, INC. — 
Mr. David J. Peat 
Saratoga New York Kennel Club — Mary 
Lou Cuddy 
Saw Mill River Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Mimi Winkler 
Schipperke Club of America, Inc. — Lee 
A. Stusnick 
Scottish Terrier Club of America — Helen 
A. Prince 
Scottsdale Dog Fanciers Association, Inc. 
— Barbara Reisinger 
Seattle Kennel Club, Inc. — Jeff Ryman 
Shoreline Dog Fanciers Association of 
Orange County — Susan L. Hamil 
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Soft Coated Wheaten Terrier Club of 
America — Sally Sotirovich 
Somerset Hills Kennel Club — Harvey 
Goldberg 
South Jersey Kennel Club, Inc. — Jean 
Edwards 
South Shore Kennel Club, Inc. — Linda 
C. Flynn 
South Windsor Kennel Club — Mrs. 
Laurie Maulucci 
Space Coast Kennel Club of Palm Bay — 
Glenda Stephenson 
Springfield Kennel Club, Inc. — Dr. 
Thomas M. Davies 
St. Petersburg Dog Fanciers Association 
— Jan R. Gladstone 
Standard Schnauzer Club of America — 
Dr. Harvey Mohrenweiser 
Staten Island Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Marianne Megna 
Steel City Kennel Club, Inc. — Miss 
Susan M. Napady 
Suffolk County Kennel Club, Inc. — Mr. 
Robert Eisele 
Sun Maid Kennel Club of Fresno, Inc. — 
Marcy L. Zingler 
Susque-Nango Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Laura Trainor 
Sussex Hills Kennel Club, Inc. — Mrs. 
Florence Duggan 
Taconic Hills Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Marylyn DeGregorio 
Talbot Kennel Club — Ann Wallace

Tennessee Valley Kennel Club — Mrs. 
Richella M. Veatch 
Texas Kennel Club, Inc. — Dr. Michael Knight 
Tibetan Terrier Club of America, Inc. — 
Stacey La Forge 
Toy Dog Breeders Association of 
Southern California — Mrs. Marla 
Meindl-Capozzi 
Troy Kennel Club, Inc. — Mr. Donald S. 
Gillett 
Tualatin Kennel Club, Inc. — James S. 
Corbett 
Tucson Kennel Club — Dr. Kenneth H. 
Levison 
Twin Brooks Kennel Club, Inc. — 
Patricia C. Sarles 
Two Cities Kennel Club — Eduardo T. 
Fugiwara 
United States Kerry Blue Terrier Club, 
Inc. — Mr. Carl C. Ashby, III 
United States Lakeland Terrier Club — 
Maria Sacco 
Upper Potomac Valley Kennel Club — 
Robert Lachman 
Valley Forge Kennel Club, Inc. — Mrs. 
Carol Fisher 
Vancouver Kennel Club — Jolyne Lea 
Virginia Kennel Club, Inc. — Mrs. Sandie 
Friend 
Vizsla Club of America, Inc. — Mrs. 
Kathy A. Rust 
Washington State Obedience Training 
Club, Inc. — John J. Cadalso, Jr. 
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Waterloo Kennel Club, Inc. — Cindy 
Miller 
Waukesha Kennel Club, Inc. — Marthina 
L. Greer 
Weimaraner Club of America — Jennifer 
Martin 
Welsh Springer Spaniel Club of America, 
Inc. — Richard Rohrbacher 
West Volusia Kennel Club — Cathy 
Driggers 
Westbury Kennel Association, Inc. — 
Peter J. Festa 
Western Pennsylvania Kennel 
Association, Inc. — Judy M. Descutner 
Whidbey Island Kennel Club Inc — 
Laura Myles 
Winston-Salem Dog Training Club, Inc. 
— Jane Fitzin 
Woodstock Dog Club, Inc. — Karen 
Dewey 


AMERICAN KENNEL CLUB

 DELEGATE MEETING
JUNE 13, 2023

Dennis B. Sprung, President in the Chair, 
called the meeting to order at 10:30 a.m. ET.

Delegates were reminded to check in 
at the reception desk, so they would be 
recorded as present.

The Chair introduced the persons seated 
on the dais. On my immediate left is 
our Chairman, Dr. Thomas Davies. To 
his left is the Vice Chairman, Dominic 
Palleschi Carota. On my right is Joan 
Corbisiero, Professional Registered 
Parliamentarian. To her right is Gina 
DiNardo, Executive Secretary, and to 
Ms. DiNardo’s right is Shari Cathey, the 
Court Reporter. 

The Executive Secretary read the names 
of Delegates seated since the last meeting:

Eileen Barbieri, Pine Plains, NY to rep-
resent Mid-Hudson Kennel Association
Jean A. Boyd, Brookeville, MD to repre-
sent Bayou Kennel Club	
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Zac Crump, Georgetown, KY to repre-
sent Lexington Kennel Club
Peter Festa, Smithtown, NY to repre-
sent Westbury Kennel Association
Linda Gagnon, Wendell, MA to repre-
sent Pioneer Valley Kennel Club 
Dr. Marthina Greer, Lomira, WI to 
represent Waukesha Kennel Club 
Howard Gussis, Kenosha, WI to repre-
sent American Bullmastiff Association
Beth Hendrick, Sterling, VA to rep-
resent English Cocker Spaniel Club of 
America
Karen Justin, Westtown, NY to repre-
sent Great Pyrenees Club of America 
Chris Marston, Alexandria, VA to rep-
resent Mount Vernon Dog Training Club 
Christian W. Paris, Elverson, PA to 
represent Pocono Beagle Club 
Jessica Ricker, Youngstown, OH to rep-
resent Mahoning-Shenango Kennel Club 
John C. Schneiter, Kingston, MA to 
represent Middlesex County Kennel Club 
Howard Solomon, Newton, NJ to repre-
sent Bedlington Terrier Club of America
Sally Sotirovich, Glen Head, NY to 
represent Soft Coated Wheaten Terrier 
Club of America 
Lee Ann Stusnick, Shawnee, OK to rep-
resent Schipperke Club of America
Frederick Vogel, Pomfret Center, CT 
to represent Eastern Dog Club

The following Delegates, who were 

attending their first meeting since being 
officially seated, were introduced from the 
floor:

Jean Boyd to represent Bayou Kennel 
Club 
Zac Crump to represent Lexington 
Kennel Club
Mary Lou Cuddy to represent Saratoga 
Kennel Club
Peter Festa to represent Westbury 
Kennel Association 
Dr. Marthina Greer to represent 
Waukesha Kennel Club
Howard Gussis to represent American 
Bullmastiff Association
Corey Heenan to represent Albany 
Kennel Club 
Holly Johnson to represent North Shore 
Kennel Club
Jessica Ricker to represent Mahoning-
Shenango Kennel Club
Howard Solomon to represent 
Bedlington Terrier Club of America
Sally Sotirovich to represent Soft 
Coated Wheaten Terrier Club of America 

The minutes of the March 14, 2023 
Delegate Meeting were published in the 
online April 2023 AKC Gazette and the 
complete transcript was posted on the 
Delegate Portal on AKC’s website. If 
there are no corrections, the minutes will 
stand approved as published. There were 
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no corrections, and the minutes were 
adopted as published.

The American Toy Fox Terrier Club 
was duly elected a member of The Great 
American Kennel Club. 

Dr. Thomas Davies delivered the 
Chairman’s Report as follows: 
Thank you, Dennis. Good morning, every-
one. As members, Officers, Delegates and 
volunteers in AKC clubs, we are all part of 
a passionate and widespread community 
of people who want the best for our sports, 
the AKC and our dogs.

With the support of the American Kennel 
Club, each of our affiliated organizations 
carries out a distinct mission to ensure 
that our dogs are protected, nurtured 
and celebrated. All of these organizations 
achieve important accomplishments in 
participation with and on behalf of our 
entire community.

I would like to share some updates about 
the affiliates to highlight their news and 
accomplishments.

You will hear a comprehensive review 
about the AKC Humane Fund later this 
morning, and I thank all of the mem-
bers of AKC Staff who volunteer to keep 
this organization doing great things to 

advance responsible dog ownership.

The AKC Canine Health Foundation 
recently named Dr. Stephanie 
Montgomery as its new Chief Executive 
Officer. Dr. Montgomery is a board-cer-
tified veterinary pathologist who has 
been serving as Chair of CHF’s Scientific 
Review Committee and on the Board of 
Directors. Welcome Dr. Montgomery 
– AKC CHF is fortunate to have you at 
the helm providing your leadership and 
expertise.

Registration for the AKC Canine Health 
Foundation 2023 National Parent Club 
Canine Health Conference is open on 
CHF’s web site at https://akcchf.org/. You 
can attend in-person or virtually. This 
event is a great way to stay up to date 
with the work your clubs are supporting 
on behalf of your breeds.

Thanks to the generosity of the Irish 
Setter Club of Milwaukee, donations in 
support of the AKCCHF-funded research 
on epilepsy and hemangiosarcoma were 
matched dollar for dollar this spring.

The AKC Museum of the Dog held a ter-
rific gala on May 5, 2023 honoring Ellen 
Charles, who serves as the Museum’s 
President of the Board of Directors, 
and the Honorable David C. Merriam, 

https://akcchf.org/
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who is Vice Chairperson. Nearly 200 
guests helped raise about $69,000 for the 
Museum.

The Museum’s current exhibition, 
Identity & Restraint, opened on April 4, 
2023 and showcases several historic dog 
collars. See the exhibit at 101 Park before 
it closes on September 4, 2023. The next 
exhibition, Fashionable Dogs, will open on 
September 8, 2023 and will feature popu-
lar dog breeds throughout history.

Long regarded as a leader in pet recovery 
services, AKC Reunite has surpassed 10 
million pets in its database.

AKC Reunite and its supporters have 
donated $2.4 million for 102 fully stocked 
trailers placed in communities across the 
United States to keep pets safe during 
natural disasters.

Reunite and AKC clubs have awarded 
almost 500 Adopt a K-9 Cop grants, 
worth over $3.7 million, to provide police 
departments with working canines.

We thank all the clubs and their members 
who have joined forces with AKC affili-
ates, through their hearts and their check-
books, to advance these important causes.

There is now another entity joining our 

roster of affiliated organizations.

The AKC Purebred Preservation Bank 
takes a bold step in ensuring the future of 
all purebred dogs. A common problem 
standing in the way of progress in breed-
ing is that frozen semen is often aban-
doned due to an owner’s death or inca-
pacitation, or because storage fees can 
become burdensome. 

As our own Dr. Garvin has said 
“Preservation is not just for the breeds 
with lower-than-average levels of breeding 
activity, but for any breed that might face 
genetic bottlenecks or other genetic diffi-
culties, now and in the future.”

Following Dennis’ recommendation, 
in early 2021 the AKC Board began to 
explore establishing a frozen semen pro-
gram to increase gene pools, safeguard 
the potential of quality producers and 
make it easy for Parent Clubs to have a 
path forward in advancing their breeds in 
the near and far terms.

The Purebred Preservation Bank will 
accept and store frozen semen from indi-
viduals and storage providers. The AKC 
PPB will fund the storage and manage the 
transfer process according to protocols 
and criteria set with Parent Clubs.
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I am very pleased to announce that the 
AKC Purebred Preservation Bank has 
just received 501(c)(3) status from the 
IRS, making donations to the organiza-
tion eligible for tax deductions as allowed 
by law.

The future of our breeds is up to all of 
us. I urge you to learn more about these 
efforts. Information about the Purebred 
Preservation Bank and opportunities to 
fund this effort will be provided on the 
Bank’s own web site, which is 
https://akcppb.org/.

Every one of us, involved and engaged as 
we are, has a stake in the success of our 
AKC affiliates.

So, renew your memberships. Buy tickets. 
Sponsor a table. Remember them during 
the holiday season and put them in your 
will. We owe it to our community of fan-
ciers. We certainly owe it to our dogs. 
Thank you.

Mr. Sprung delivered the President’s 
Report as follows:
The Chair has been advised that the 
Ashtabula Kennel Club has withdrawn its 
appeal on the seating of its Delegate appli-
cant, therefore the agenda of today’s meet-
ing is amended to remove that vote. 

I am pleased to report that the first quar-
ter of 2023 was successful in a number of 
areas. My appreciation to the Board for 
their leadership and Staff for implement-
ing. Sports & Events continue their brisk 
pace with gains in both the number of 
events and entries. Our Media Department 
reported an increase of 33 percent in the 
number of events aired on ESPN for 2022 
year-over-year. This includes Companion, 
Performance and Conformation, as well 
as a made-for-TV special about the ACE 
Awards. Government Relations continues 
to protect our rights as breeders and own-
ers in numerous ways. Doug, Torraine, 
Keith, and Alan will continue their regular 
updates to the fancy on the progress of the 
CMS project. Registration is experiencing 
a slowdown for individual dogs while lit-
ters increased as compared to the previous 
two COVID years. 

On May 17, 2023 we conducted the first 
Breeder Toolkit webinar, welcoming 
528 attendees. 95 percent registered 1-2 
breeds, and 62 percent have 1-2  litters 
annually. 96 percent of attendees reported 
the webinar was helpful and three-quar-
ters stated they are interested in a Part 2, 
which has been confirmed, and will be 
conducted on July 26, 2023. 

A little bit later, Sheila Goffe will pro-
vide an update on major Government 

https://akcppb.org/
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Relations initiatives. Following her, Linda 
Duncklee and Jill Zapadinsky will share 
our Registration and Customer Service 
initiatives. 

First, we’ll turn our attention to Daphna 
Straus who will provide you with a pre-
sentation on the AKC Humane Fund. 

Ms. Straus spoke as follows: Hi everyone 
– thank you for the opportunity to tell you 
about the AKC Humane Fund, a chari-
table affiliate of the AKC that focuses on 
Responsible Dog Ownership.

I would like to start with the mission 
statement of the Fund, which is to unite 
animal lovers in promoting responsible 
pet ownership through education, out-
reach and grant making. If that sounds 
rather broad, it was intentional. We want 
to be able to help in broad ways, share 
the world of AKC and its messaging, 
and make it possible for pet lovers in the 
general population to participate in our 
causes. Here you can see how our “Wall 
of Honor” has grown over the years, 
thanks to our many supporters, including 
so many AKC clubs and Delegates.

Let me tell you who’s who. Doug 
Ljungren is the President, Peter Rohslau 
is the Treasurer, Gina DiNardo and 
Brandi Hunter Munden are Directors, 

and I am the Secretary. We are all volun-
teers for the Fund.

First a little bit of history. Why do we have 
the AKC Humane Fund? This was Dennis’ 
brainchild. Everyone will remember, you 
can donate to the AKC in some ways, but 
those donations are not tax deductible. 
AKC is a not-for-profit organization – an 
association if you will – but it is not a pub-
lic charity. In 2007 Dennis came up with 
the idea to create a home for people who 
wanted to support AKC philanthropi-
cally, and through which we could present 
people with options including our AKC 
affiliates and AKC programs like Juniors 
Scholarships. We went through the process 
with the IRS in 2007 and were on our way 
the following year. The result was a 501(c)
(3) public charity that offers a tax-deduct-
ible opportunity to support activities that 
relate to what we do on behalf of dogs and 
the people who love them. 

Many people ask, what does the Fund 
do? We couldn’t leave it very vague – we 
had to define our “Exempt Purposes.” 
These are the key programs of the Fund. 
They are all areas of funding. We make 
grants to a multitude of organizations, 
give scholarships for education, and fund 
programming like the ACE Awards. All 
of these areas advance Responsible Dog 
Ownership.
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One of the funding areas that we are 
most proud of are our grants to domes-
tic violence shelters. This came out of a 
recommendation by Gina shortly after 
the Fund was established. It is a sad and 
well-known fact that people who are suf-
fering domestic or relationship abuse are 
often deterred from leaving their abuser, 
for fear of what would happen to a pet – 
who would have to be left behind. Many 
domestic violence shelters do not accept 
pets. The AKC Humane Fund makes 
grants to domestic violence shelters that 
are or wish to become pet friendly. Grants 
may be used for supplies like kennels, 
crates, food, flea and tick medications 
and other everyday needs. One shelter 
in Arizona used our grant to make a sun 
shelter for their dog kennel. We see the 
largest amount of grant applications in 
the area of domestic violence, since this 
issue is widespread. 

This was especially true during the pan-
demic, when it was widely reported that 
during lockdown, calls to domestic vio-
lence hotlines hit record levels. Though 
we are thankfully past the worst of 
COVID-19, the need to keep pets with 
their owners under dire circumstances 
remains critical. Applications for this 
grant are available on the Fund’s website 
https://akchumanefund.org/.

The Parent Club Breed Rescue grant is 
something that we would like more peo-
ple to know about, not only because it 
helps clubs bear the expenses related to 
rescue, but also because it helps AKC 
address the matter of how we are part 
of the conversation about rescue. Parent 
Clubs can apply if they have rescue 
expenses or they can refer an organization 
that they trust that rescues their breed. 
We have distributed more than $200k 
for this purpose and we try to make it as 
easy as possible for clubs to apply and be 
approved. The money can be used for 
the costs of rehabilitating and rehoming 
dogs. Generally, these amount to veteri-
nary expenses. We do not make grants to 
“buy” dogs in any situation. 

If a Parent Club does not perform rescue 
work, it can enable another organization 
to apply on behalf of their breed. That 
only requires a letter of referral on club 
letterhead. Note this is not treated as an 
endorsement but rather an approval of an 
application for funding. I am pleased to 
announce that these grants are now being 
sponsored in part by Pet Honesty, a pet 
supplements company. Again, the appli-
cation can be found on https://akchumane-
fund.org/.

Here is an example of a breed rescue 

https://akchumanefund.org
https://akchumanefund.org
https://akchumanefund.org
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organization who received a grant and 
wrote to express their gratitude. The 
breed they represent is the Belgian 
Malinois. The Treasurer wrote, “The 
faithful support of your Fund is very wel-
come, as the growing visibility and popularity 
of our breed continues to increase the number 
of dogs coming into our rescue system despite 
our best public education efforts. Intakes for 
this year are already up 50 per cent over last 
year. On behalf of all of us in the rescue sys-
tem, thank you for having our backs!” 

In the early years of the AKC Humane 
Fund, we raised awareness for how pets 
are affected by natural disasters. We had 
raised money for Hurricane Sandy and 
there was money left in that Fund, so we 
paid it out to 23 organizations to help 
with relief from wildfires out West and 
hurricanes down South. We also took part 
in the funding of two Reunite trailers for 
Houston Texas in the wake of Hurricane 
Harvey. As we have distributed all funds 
raised, the Sandy Fund has been “sunset-
ted.” Disaster Relief is still within AKC 
Reunite’s exempt purposes, so in future 
you will hear about disaster relief only 
thru Reunite. 

Scholarships are a vital funding area for 
the Fund as well. We have the long run-
ning Spurling Scholarship which helps 

students pursue academic studies in dis-
ciplines that promote Responsible Pet 
Ownership.

This Scholarship notably helps people 
who want to become vet techs. Also, 
we have seen fanciers choose to endow 
scholarships for Juniors through the AKC 
Humane Fund. The long running George 
Ward scholarship for apprentices of AKC 
Registered Handlers was brought under 
the auspices of the AKC Humane Fund 
in 2010. These are examples of the AKC 
Humane Fund helping to advance pro-
grams that begin inside AKC.

The Spurling Scholarships are named for 
its original supporter, Sir John Spurling. 
Every year we receive more than 100 
applications from students pursuing edu-
cation in all aspects of animal care, not 
only veterinary medicine. Students come 
from a variety of academic institutions, 
from universities to community colleges. 
Most successful candidates have some 
background or experience in AKC events. 

One scholarship recipient, who was 
studying to become a vet tech wrote to us 
and said: “Thank you to the AKC Humane 
Fund, Inc. for helping to establish my dreams. 
The John D. Spurling OBE Scholarship has 
made a significant difference eliminating some 



JULY 2023AKC GAZETTE 29

secretary’s pages
of my financial concerns.” At a time when 
the cost of education is becoming out of 
reach for so many, it is so rewarding to 
help these students achieve their goals. 

The George Ward Scholarship has been 
assisting apprentices of AKC Registered 
Handlers since 2005. It became part 
of the AKC Humane Fund portfolio 
of scholarships in 2010. Every year the 
AKC Judging Operations department 
invites candidates to apply for educational 
assistance. This is another way in which 
the AKC Humane Fund plays a part in 
advancing education and the sport of 
dogs at the same time. 

The Awards for Canine Excellence is a 
long running campaign that the AKC 
began to highlight the many ways in 
which dogs enhance the lives of humans. 
It is our celebration of the Human-
Canine Bond. Each year, dogs are nom-
inated in the categories of Uniformed 
Service, Exemplary Companion, Search 
and Rescue, Therapy and Service. A 
winner in each category gets to name a 
dog-related charity to receive a donation 
from the AKC Humane Fund. In recent 
years the ACE Award Winners have been 
the subject of a show that AKC produces 
for ESPN2 called K9 Heroes. This pro-
gram brings new attention to ACE, AKC 
and the Fund every year and expands our 

audience base. Nominations are accepted 
on https://akchumanefund.org/ and http://
www.akc.org/ through July 1, 2023. 

The AKC Humane Fund is operated by 
volunteers who have full time jobs at the 
American Kennel Club, so we cannot 
boast a robust fundraising strategy. We 
launch a year-end Annual Appeal every 
October, which happens to be Domestic 
Violence Awareness month. Every fall, 
our club officers, judges and other friends 
will find a letter of appeal in their mail-
boxes. We intentionally do not bother 
you more often that, and we thank you 
for considering supporting the Fund. One 
hundred percent of all donations are paid 
as grants in our program areas. Expenses 
are covered through the generosity of 
AKC and our Sponsors. 

Survey Monkey Contribute is an exam-
ple of how the public can help the AKC 
Humane Fund aside from writing a 
check. Anyone can sign up to take surveys 
for free, and in doing so, the company 
will make a donation to your charity of 
choice. The AKC Humane Fund applied 
and was approved to be in the roster of 
charities that receive support. It is an easy 
way to support the Fund. Twenty thou-
sand people have driven more than $40k 
in donations through this platform. To 
participate, go to https://contribute.survey-

http://www.akc.org/
http://www.akc.org/
https://contribute.surveymonkey.com/charity-sign-up/akc-humane-fund
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monkey.com/charity-sign-up/akc-humane-
fund. Also, note that Amazon Smile was 
closed in February of this year.

The feedback we get from the organiza-
tions we have helped is heartwarming and 
inspiring. To date, the AKC Humane 
Fund has made almost $1.5 million in 
grants to help pets and the people who 
love them. 

I would like to take a moment to 
acknowledge our sponsors who help 
make our important work possible. They 
are Pet Honesty, The Farmer’s Dog, 
YuMOVE, Winix, Eukanuba and AKC 
Pet Insurance.

And to all of you – Our Delegates, clubs, 
officers, judges, fanciers and friends – 
Thank you for supporting our work in all 
the ways that you do.

Mr. Sprung: Thank you, Daphna, and 
special thanks to Doug, Peter, Gina and 
Brandi for their volunteering along with 
Daphna, to keep the AKC Humane Fund 
a success. 

Ted Phillips, CFO, delivered the 
Financial Report as follows:
Thank you, Dennis, and good morning, 
Delegates. I’m pleased to hear so much 
talk about two 501(c)(3) organizations, 

the Humane Fund and the PPB. I feel 
like I’m in a room filled with accountants! 
I always enjoy meeting with you, seeing 
the yellow buttons when you’re new and 
introducing myself. 

Today we will look at some key perfor-
mance indicators of both non-financial 
and financial results of operations for the 
fiscal quarter ended March 31, 2023. The 
first quarter results are positive, with solid 
revenue and good expense control. Let’s 
start with the non-financial statistics. The 
first chart presents totals for litter and 
dog registrations. Litter registrations total 
79,000, which is 6 percent lower than in 
the first quarter of 2022. Dog registrations 
total 182,000, which is also lower than the 
first quarter of 2022. Please keep in mind 
that the online litter and dog registrations 
continue to exceed 85 percent of all regis-
tration transactions for our business. For 
Sports & Events, we have both entries and 
events on this slide. First-quarter events 
totaled 5,087, which is 9 percent higher 
than the first quarter of 2022, and entries 
exceeded 782,000, which is 3 percent 
higher than the first quarter of 2022. In 
summary, on the non-financials, we’d 
like to thank our breeders, and you, the 
Delegate Body, our Board of Directors, 
my colleagues on Staff for the strength of 
these two programs. 
Now, let’s look at a high-level overview of 

https://contribute.surveymonkey.com/charity-sign-up/akc-humane-fund
https://contribute.surveymonkey.com/charity-sign-up/akc-humane-fund
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the first quarter financial results. These 
results reflect the Board-approved spend-
ing from our 2023 budget. Each month, 
Dennis and I provide the Board with a 
detailed report with an analysis of finan-
cial results. In the first quarter of 2023, 
AKC had a solid financial result, with 
a net operating income of $4.3 million. 
These results demonstrate the delivery of 
budgeted AKC programs. They are led 
by registration and events income totaling 
$27 million in the first quarter of 2023. 
You’ll note on this slide that almost 70 
percent of the first quarter revenue is 
from the major programs, registration and 
events and totals $18.8 million. Within 
this total, $14.9 million is registration, 
and events total $3.9 million. Another 
significant area of revenue is the adver-
tising, sponsorship, and royalty revenues 
which represent a total of $4.4 million 
and represent 16 percent of operating 
revenue. Finally, our various e-commerce 
products and services total $3.6 million. 
Those revenue streams, e-commerce, 
and such total 13 percent of our operat-
ing revenue. Each of these programs has 
started the year with solid results. 

Next up, we have operating expenses. 
Total operating expenses for the first 
quarter are $22.9 million. Staffing 
expense, which is the largest line in the 
budget, total 50 percent of the operating 

expenses for this quarter, and that total is 
$11 million. The other substantial oper-
ating expense lines listed on this slide 
include budgeted items that run the AKC 
programs. We break them down between 
professional fees, fulfillment, travel and 
insurance, rent, and depreciation. Each of 
these has been affected by price increases, 
inflation, and supply chain risk. We 
expect this will be a challenging year, but 
we will be monitoring these costs closely 
and do a quarterly review with manage-
ment as well as review financials with the 
Board. We will endeavor to complete all 
the programs intended within this budget. 
One item I’d like to draw your attention 
to is the AKC continues to support our 
charitable affiliates with donations equal 
to five percent of our operating expenses. 
There are other non-operating expenses 
that include the annual cost of the pen-
sion expense and changes in the value of 
investments. 

Finally, here is our balance sheet. We 
have total assets of $247 million at the 
end of March 31, 2023. I can happily say 
that most of the financial markets have 
recovered from the disastrous 2022, and 
investment performance guided by our 
investment policy statement for the first 
quarter was positive at almost four per-
cent. On this slide, the liability section is 
primarily comprised of future obligations 
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for pensions and leases; both are long-
term costs for AKC. 

Once again, thank you for your time 
today; we appreciate your dedication. I’m 
available to answer any questions at your 
convenience. Thank you.

There was a vote on the amendment to 
Article VI, Section 6 of the Charter 
and Bylaws of The American Kennel 
Club, which removes the reference to 
professional judges (one who charges a 
fee in excess of expenses) as it relates to 
Delegate occupational eligibility. 

This amendment was proposed by the 
Delegate Advocacy and Advancement 
Committee submitted by the Delegate 
Coordinating Committee and approved 
by the Board of Directors. 

The Chair recognized Barbara Burns, 
Rockford Freeport Illinois Kennel Club, 
who spoke as follows:

Barbara Burns, Delegate for the Rockford 
Freeport Illinois Kennel Club. I’ve been 
advocating for this for quite a while, so 
I wanted to bring to everybody’s atten-
tion. There are several other Delegates 
that have professions that they make 
money from, such as Show Secretaries, 
Superintendents, photographers, every-

body that’s on a committee gets a stipend 
for their work, and the Board Members 
get stipends for their work. In fact, I 
found out that the committees are asking 
for a raise. If they are about to have this, I 
see no reason why judges should be set in 
a separate entity. We put a lot of money 
into our education and travel so that we 
can do our job and do it well, and I really 
would like to see this pass today and 
allows us to be equal paid for equal work. 
There was a two-thirds in the affirmative 
and the amendment was adopted. 

The Chair called on the Executive 
Secretary to read the proposed amend-
ment to the Chapter 2, Section 14, of 
the Rules Applying to Dog Shows – 
Dog Show Entries, Conditions of Dogs 
Affecting Eligibility. 

Ms. DiNardo: The amendment to 
Chapter 2, Section 14, of the Rules 
Applying to Dog Shows – Dog Show 
Entries, Conditions of Dogs Affecting 
Eligibility, inserts “or access to”, to rec-
ognize the acceptance of digital copies of 
required booklets at events. It modifies 
the list of required references, removing 
The Complete Dog Book. It also replaces 
the list of documents to have available 
“when applicable” with the generic state-
ment of “any other applicable rules, reg-
ulations and/or guidelines for the com-
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petitions being held.” in recognition of 
the greatly expanded and changing list of 
competitions held with Conformation dog 
shows.
  
This amendment was proposed by the 
Delegate Dog Show Rules Committee 
and brought forward with approval by the 
AKC Board of Directors. 

It will be published in two issues of the 
AKC Gazette and you will be asked to 
vote on it at the September 2023 meeting. 
The full text is on the worksheet previ-
ously emailed. 

There were no questions or discussion.

Linda Duncklee, Director of Registration 
Services and Jill Zapadinsky, Director of 
Call Center & Registration Support deliv-
ered a presentation on innovation and 
new technology for AKC breeders and 
dog owners.

Ms. Zapadinsky: Good morning. We’re 
happy to be here today to share the 
Customer Service and Registration tech-
nology. As Dennis stated, my name is 
Jill Zapadinsky, and I’m the Director of 
the Call Center & Customer Registration 
Support. As you can see from the picture, 
I’ve been with the AKC for a long time, 
since 1994 to be exact. Also pictured here 

is my amazing team. 

Before I get into the details about the 
call center, I’d like to provide a little bit 
of background about the work we do. 
My department handles all the calls that 
come into AKC’s main number which is 
(919) 233-9767. Yes, I have that num-
ber memorized. This is a number that 
appears on all the AKC registration 
forms and on our website. It’s used by 
dog owners and breeders alike. We do 
transfer some calls that come into this 
area, but we handle 90 percent of them. 
Some of the areas we may transfer calls 
to would be Government Relations or 
Event Records. We handle about 60,000 
interactions monthly, so we are very 
busy. These interactions include inbound 
and outbound calls, emails and we also 
do live chat. Of the 60,000 interactions, 
about 80 percent of them are registration 
related. Our customer service agents all 
work from home. As a matter of fact, we 
were working from home five years before 
the pandemic hit. This meant when the 
world shut down, we were able to con-
tinue business as usual. We’re available 
Monday through Friday from 8:30 a.m. 
to 8:00 p.m. Eastern Standard Time. 
Including management, we have 31 full-
time agents and 39 part-time agents to 
optimize the scheduling. At the top of the 
slide, you’ll see where it says customer 
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service doesn’t cost, it pays. We say that 
because our agents work hard with our 
customers to walk them through every 
step of the online registration process.

Next, I’m going to tell you about the 
technology we use with the call center. 
When customers call in, they are pre-
sented with an interactive phone tree, 
they do things like press one for dog regis-
tration. When they make a selection, they 
are routed to the appropriate agent. This 
slide shows you how many calls are in 
queue, how many are with an agent, and 
how many agents are in after call work. 
Since we do have a high call volume, we 
do have an option to have an automated 
call back so a customer can select for a 
call back and not lose their place in line. 
The system automatically calls them back 
when it’s their turn. We also have email 
through the phone system. The emails 
have been separated to streamline the 
process so if they get a question about a 
certificate issue date, it would go one way, 
where someone with a litter registration 
would go to a different agent. This allows 
us to route the emails to the right per-
son and they’re handled more efficiently. 
In addition to this, we also handle a live 
chat. This is a visual of what our live chat 
looks like. The agents enjoy chatting with 
the various customers, and the live chat 
is only available on the registration pages. 

We also handle private Facebook mes-
sages as well as feedback from AKC.org. 

As you may be aware, sometimes it’s hard 
to retain customer service agents. We 
work hard to hire the right people for the 
position. It takes about six to eight weeks 
to onboard a new agent and we provide 
them with an amazing training manual 
that details everything they need to know 
for the job along with actual AKC docu-
ments. We’ve changed our training over 
the years where now we really work to 
train them to use the resources and let 
them find the rule as opposed to mem-
orizing every portion of our rulebook. 
Technology plays such an important part 
of our training. This is what our training 
looked like pre-COVID. We had in-per-
son training. We had to get agents who 
normally work from home, to come to 
the office, sit with the new agent, listen to 
phone calls and assist each other. When 
COVID hit, it forced us to make a change 
for the better. We hired virtually and we 
trained virtually. The agents love it and so 
do we. During training, they can see each 
other. They can chat through Microsoft 
Teams. They can share screens with one 
another and listen to live customer ser-
vice calls. We take quality very seriously 
in customer service. It’s important that 
we keep agents engaged with us, and that 
they get quality assurance checks to make 
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sure they’re giving the right information. 
Since they do all work from home, we 
want to make sure that they get to know 
us and have that relationship, and they 
love AKC as much as we do. The system 
will automatically deliver a monthly qual-
ity assurance check where their manager 
has reviewed a phone call, and they’ve 
given them feedback. The customer ser-
vices agents are able to listen to the call 
and can see the screen that they were on 
during that call, so that really helps us 
with efficiency. I’m excited to say that our 
Customer Service Department has been 
nominated for CCW 2023 Best in Class 
Contact Center. CCW is the world’s larg-
est customer service trade show and edu-
cational event. I’ve also been nominated 
as Contact Senior Leader of the Year by 
my amazing team. Before we move from 
CCW, I’d liked to say that our very only 
Mark Dunn was awarded CCW’s Next 
Generation Leader there last year. Mark 
earned that award by championing the 
many efforts in technology that we use at 
AKC today. 
Another way that we evaluate customer 
service is through our Stella Connect sur-
vey. This is a third-party AKC branded 
tool that we use. You may have seen this 
if you’ve ever called into AKC’s main 
line, and this is only used by our depart-
ment so you would have to call into the 
main line to receive a survey. But it’s a 

way for our agents to get immediate feed-
back, which is means a whole lot to them, 
and it also tells us right away if there is an 
issue so we can make it right by the cus-
tomer. Here an example of some of the 
feedback Kay received: “I was having trou-
ble transferring registration and she walked 
me through everything, step by step and 
stayed on the line. She also gave me useful 
information. She was very patient and kind. 
That feedback makes the agent feel really 
good and it also helps management to know 
Kay is doing her job correctly.” The way 
it works for them to get the automated 
Stella Survey is that our agents receive 
a screen prompt from Salesforce when-
ever a phone call comes in. Salesforce is 
our Customer Relationship Management 
System. After they are done with the call, 
the disposition the reason for the call, 
they close the Salesforce case, and the 
survey just automatically goes out. What’s 
really neat to me is that 30 percent of our 
customers take the time to complete this 
survey. I think that’s a very good survey 
rate, and then 94 percent of those people 
say that they’ve resolved their issue with 
that phone call. I’m very proud of our 
agents, and I can tell you we’ve earned 
4.9 out of 5 stars. The program also has a 
rewards area based on points that we use 
each month for incentivizing the agents. 

The next piece of technology I would 



JULY 2023AKC GAZETTE 36

secretary’s pages
like to share with you is about our screen 
share technology. This has just been 
recently implemented, and we are still 
training our agents on it, but it allows us 
to see a customer’s computer screen while 
they’re doing the online registration. This 
is really helpful because we found his-
torically when talking to a customer and 
telling them where to go on the applica-
tion, by the time we tell them to enter pin 
number, they say, I don’t see that. So, 
we have to start the process again. This 
way we can see where they’re at and we 
can even highlight on their screen to help 
them find the necessary information. We 
can do this two ways, one by live chat like 
on the screen so they will just hit connect, 
and the other way is through a phone 
call where they would enter in a 4-digit 
code that we provide for them. I’m really 
excited about this because it brings a bet-
ter experience for both the customers and 
for the customer service agent. 

The last featured technology I’ll be 
sharing today is our chat bot. We have 
a new chat bot, and we’ve named our 
virtual chat bot Bailey. She’s our vir-
tual assistant, and she was developed 
based on the top 75 customer service 
and registration FAQs. We collaborated 
with our Marketing team to make sure 
our responses went along with AKC’s 
brand and tone. We really appreciated 

their efforts with it. The bot is available 
on registration pages, and it’s available 
24/7. I hope we can reach new customers 
this way and assist our current custom-
ers. The bot will transfer to a live agent 
during normal business hours. She’s 
going to grow with us. She’ll learn about 
our customer journey, and we’ll use ana-
lytics to continue to improve the bot. As 
I said, this is only available on the regis-
tration pages right now, but I hope one 
day it will be in other places. Of course, 
I had to show a picture of my dog. I have 
four dogs at home, two of which are 
Conformation Champions that I co-own. 
It’s been such a neat experience getting 
them as puppies, taking them to training 
classes and all of the different dog shows 
and watching them grow into lovely 
examples of the Boxer breed. My daugh-
ter, Ally, shows in Juniors, and I’m sad 
to say she’s aging out in September. This 
experience has really helped me to learn 
more about that side of AKC and made it 
even easier to help our customers.

Ms. Duncklee: Good morning, every-
one. My name is Linda Duncklee, and I 
am the Director of Registration Services 
& Breeder Relations. I’ve been with the 
AKC 30 – almost 31 years. One of my 
big roles at AKC is working with our 
IT department on new development. 
Anything internally and externally that 
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relates to registration, I’m involved in 
helping them implement it. There are 
a few things I’m going to tell you about 
today, one of them is Breeder Tool Kit. 
We created Breeder Tool Kit as a replace-
ment for our old online recordkeeping 
system. We wanted a new, updated look 
and feel, and we wanted a place where 
breeders could do all things AKC. We 
are working to implement a lot of new 
technology in here. You can register 
your dogs, register your litters, as well 
as working with our inspectors to ensure 
that Breeder Tool Kit meets 100 percent 
of recordkeeping requirements. This is 
great for them because when they go out 
to do inspections, any breeder who is 
using Breeder Tool Kit does not have to 
printout the paperwork. It’s right here. 
We began showcasing Breeder Tool 
Kit last year at ANC. We were also at 
the International Kennel Club Breeder 
Symposium and as Dennis said, we had 
a live webinar which had over 500 peo-
ple in attendance. This is great for us 
because we get a chance to talk to our 
breeders and get their input, so we not 
only can share Breeder Tool Kit and the 
things that it can do, but they give us 
input, and it helps us to determine our 
next step and what we want to add into 
the Breeder Tool Kit. One of the things 
requested is simple how-to videos for all 
the things you can do, and we are getting 

those developed. Prepaid dog registra-
tion is one of the tools inside a Breeder 
Tool Kit. With prepaid dog registration, 
a breeder can purchase all the registra-
tions in advance for the puppy owners. 
They can set a registered kennel name 
or a dog name so it can’t be changed 
during registration. They can also elec-
tronically designate limited registration 
so that cannot be changed as well. They 
can complete the registrations on behalf 
of the puppy buyers, and this is a great 
tool to easily identify which puppies are 
not registered to ensure that you’re get-
ting 100 percent of the puppies in your 
litter registered. We’re working right now 
on developing a new online litter process. 
We have cut the technology down from 
10 steps to 4. The current online litter is 
oldest application, so it really needed an 
update. One of the new features that you 
can do inside our online litters, since it 
connects with Breeder Tool Kit, is that 
you can select the breed of your dog from 
a drop list that’s in your managed dogs. 
We’ve enhanced the à la carte offerings so 
you can purchase prepaid directly in line, 
and we’ve also included all the artificial 
insemination types, which you were not 
previously able to do online. Currently in 
production, we have artificial insemina-
tion fresh and fresh extended, and we’ll 
be releasing standard litter and even fro-
zen semen litters. We talked a lot about 
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frozen semen litters today. They will 
be able to be submitted online. Online 
foreign applications became available 
for online registration in the last cou-
ple of years. A person that purchases a 
foreign-bred dog can now submit their 
foreign registration online by uploading 
their documents and completing their 
online application. Internally we still have 
to review everything, just as we would 
paper, but it’s a very big timesaver for a 
customer not to have to print and mail 
everything into us. This has been a great 
tool for them, and we also implemented 
online response letters which means when 
they send in their documents electron-
ically, if they’re missing something, we 
will email the customer and say, you’re 
missing this pedigree and they can send it 
back to us electronically, so no paper ever 
has to be mailed. For online duplicates, 
a customer who owns a dog or litter can 
now order them online. They no longer 
have to contact AKC by calling or mailing 
in a request to get a duplicate. 

With forward-thinking, we have a lot of 
new technology that we’re working on. 
We’re going to be streamlining our online 
dog registration process in 2023. We are 
also working to implement email response 
letters with all our applications, not just 
those online but our internal applica-
tions as well. When someone does mail 

in paper, instead of waiting for a paper 
response, we will email you and you can 
email back, and I know that’s something 
a lot of people have been asking for over 
the years. We’re also putting open regis-
tration online, it will be a similar process 
for any dog that is from a domestic regis-
try. A big tool that we are working on is 
AB testing. What AB testing means is that 
is a strategy that we can use internally to 
have multiple versions of the same appli-
cation go down different the paths. For 
online litters, I can send 20 percent of 
people down one path while everyone else 
stays in the standard path. That’s going to 
allow us to see quickly and easily what the 
best flow for our customers is. We wanted 
them to have the best experience when 
we’re building these new online applica-
tions, so this is really going to help us. 

Here is contact information for Jill and 
I, and if you have any questions for us, 
feel free to email, feel free to call us – and 
we’ll be glad to talk with you. Thank you. 

Mr. Sprung: Thank you, Linda and Jill. 
Those two talented executives bring 60 
years of AKC experience with them. 
Linda just mentioned that the average 
tenure in the Registration Department is 
20 years. I should share with you along 
those lines, the average employee in AKC 
management is with us for 16 years. 
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According to the Department of Labor, 
the average is 6.2 years. So, we’ve added 
about 10 years to that statistic – and we 
can only each aspire to be like Paula, who 
looks upon us as rookies. 

Sheila Goffe, VP of Government 
Relations delivered a presentation on leg-
islative highlights and updates. 

Ms. Goffe: Good morning again and 
thank you very much for the opportu-
nity to speak with you today. Many of 
you have heard me say before that anti-
breeder legislation is one of the greatest 
threats to the future of our breeds and 
our sport. A simple piece of legislation 
at the federal level carries the potential 
to undermine or wipe out thousands of 
high-quality breeding programs and 
the strength of our sport. The same 
thing can also happen at the state or 
local level. 

This morning I’ll provide a brief update 
of the legislation we’re seeing around the 
country and especially at the federal level. 

I would like to start also by thanking all 
of you for participating in legislation. 
They’re a lot of you in this audience 
who are participating, including as leg-
islative liaisons, and your engagement is 
crucial. Thank you very, very much for 

all that you do. 

The AKC Government Relations team 
is comprised of 11 Staff with decades of 
experience in all aspects of public pol-
icy. Our responsibilities are divided by 
function and region. I’m very pleased to 
say we now have five team members who 
are deployed throughout the country, 
covering the northeast, southeast, Mid-
Atlantic, Texas/central states and the 
West Coast. This map is available for you 
at the GR table. Please take a copy. This 
tells you who your direct contact is in 
your region.

Our efforts fall into four basic categories. 
On a daily basis, we review, monitor and 
respond to legislation and regulations. 
This includes tracking bills, issuing alerts, 
amending problematic legislation, tes-
tifying and providing model legislation. 
We also advocate for policy that supports 
responsible dog owners and breeders. 
Today we’re introducing more legislation 
than ever before, and we’re having better 
successes than ever before. We entertain 
all threats to responsible dog ownership 
and the future of our breeds; and we 
provide resources and policy expertise 
to both lawmakers and to dog owners so 
that together we can successfully advocate 
for dogs in our own communities. 
All of our materials and information – 
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legislative tracking, alerts, videos, talking 
points, etc. are available on our Legislative 
Action Center at www.akcgr.org. 

Year-to-date we’ve analyzed and tracked 
approximately 1400 federal and state 
bills impacting dogs and dog ownership. 
The largest category we’re tracking by far 
is cruelty. Unfortunately, that typically 
also includes breeder regulation, breeder 
restrictions, etc. That’s because the bills 
that we see that are introduced by anti-
breeder types often refer to cruelty and 
“puppy mills” along with breeding. 

The second slot is working dogs. These 
are measures impacting service, detection 
and law and enforcement K-9s. 

Then, animal control proposals such 
as limit laws, tethering, temperature 
restriction and so on; Veterinary, which 
is vet licensing, crop dock, mandatory 
spay-neuter, and those types of laws. 
Increasingly, we’re seeing a lot of efforts 
in the area of land use, field trials and 
hunting. This really focuses in on the use 
of public lands for field trials and perfor-
mance activities; and in some cases, our 
Conformation dog shows as well. 

Over the last six months we have tracked 
approximately 1400 new dog bills at the 
federal and state level. We are reviewing, 

tracking and responding to each as appro-
priate. We’re seeing an unusually high 
number of implementing regulations, 
at 781. Despite the heavy amount of 
research and analysis this all involves, on 
average we published an alert or testified 
to lawmakers somewhere in the country 
every day so far this year. 

What I really want to focus on this morn-
ing however is federal legislation. Federal 
legislation is crucial because it can poten-
tially impact everyone. Most federal dog 
bills seek to amend the Animal Welfare 
Act, which governs federal breeder regu-
lation. This falls under the purview of the 
U.S. Department of Agriculture. 
When most people think about USDA 
licensed breeders, they often think about 
large commercial facilities. Animal rights 
organizations often equate USDA breed-
ers with what they call “puppy mills.” But 
here is the reality: If you maintain five 
or more intact females of any small pet 
species: cats, dogs, gerbils, hamsters, rab-
bits, etc. or any combination of those and 
breed and transfer just one sight unseen, 
you are subject to USDA licensing. 

Requirements for USDA licensing 
involves maintaining commercial ken-
nel engineering standards (whether you 
have a kennel or you raise dogs in your 
home); Annual inspections; being listed 

https://www.votervoice.net/AKC/Home
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in an online, publicly searchable database, 
along with your inspections; and other 
requirements. This is why USDA licens-
ing is such a big deal. It’s not just com-
mercial kennels. 

Like other USDA programs, the Animal 
Welfare Act is reauthorized every five 
years, and 2023 is the year. We are 
expecting to see a lot of action on fed-
eral legislation that relates to the Animal 
Welfare Act and breeding this year. The 
bill reauthorizing the Animal Welfare Act 
is called the Farm Bill because it reautho-
rizes farm programs. It funds all USDA 
programs, and it’s absolutely enormous. 
It’s so big it’s only reauthorized every five 
years. It covers everything from nutri-
tion assistance to commodity programs 
and even pet breeding. It’s must-pass 
legislation. So that means that it’s a tar-
get for every imaginable animal interest 
group trying to get their legislative agenda 
attached to it. Incidentally, that does 
cover us as well. 

Animal rights groups spend millions try-
ing to add restrictive breeder legislation to 
it. This year their primary focus is on two 
bills. The first is the Puppy Protection 
Act and the second is Goldie’s Act. AKC 
priorities are to keep the animal rights 
bills off the Farm Bill, while also spear-
heading efforts to provide more resources 

for USDA to enforce existing laws. Very 
simply, we don’t believe we need more 
new laws, we believe we need better 
enforcement of existing laws. Also, if pos-
sible, it’s very important to try to get the 
Healthy Dog Importation Act attached to 
this measure. 

When you see our alerts, please act on 
them, and urge everyone you know to 
contact your members of Congress. 
Again, the Farm Bill is a once-every-five 
years effort. 

Here’s a quick synopsis of what these 
bills do:
The Puppy Protection Act is one of the 
HSUS’s top priorities this year. It is their 
stated intention to attach it to the Farm 
Bill. It includes arbitrary one-size-fits-
all requirements that can undermine 
small, high quality and specialty breeding 
operations. Here are some, just some, 
of its prohibitions. Prohibiting breeding 
unless a dog is prescreened by a vet, but 
it doesn’t tell us what tests are going to 
be required or who makes the decisions 
about the breeding, prohibiting more 
than two litters in 18 months. Arbitrarily 
prohibiting breeding based on age and 
size of dogs. It also mandates tempera-
ture ranges for kennels, irrespective of the 
dog’s acclimation or breed, and mandates 
annual dental exams in addition to stan-
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dard annual health exams. We believe 
these kinds of decisions should be made 
by owners in conjunction with their vet-
erinarian, not by arbitrary government 
mandate. 

Goldie’s Act basically removes the dis-
tinction between minor paperwork infrac-
tions and care and conditions violations. 
We care – we’re AKC, we certainly care 
about paperwork. But we believe that 
care and conditions must always be the 
priority. Goldie’s Act would create an 
environment where you could be put 
out of operation or targeted because of a 
paperwork violation. Now, keep in mind 
all of those inspection reports are publicly 
available online and regularly accessed by 
animal rights groups. Again, this is a big 
deal. Goldie’s Act also allows for immedi-
ate euthanasia or seizure of animals at an 
inspection. At that point of inspection, if 
your dogs are found to be suffering “psy-
chological harm” – and it doesn’t define 
for us what psychological harm is – your 
dogs could be euthanized or seized. The 
bottom line is this bill creates far too 
much opportunity for mischief by animal 
extremists. 

There’s a third bill I’d like to mention – 
and this one we do want to see advance. 
We are very pleased to support the 
Healthy Dog Importation Act. In 2019, 

the last year for which we have statis-
tics, more than one million dogs were 
imported into the United States. Many of 
those dogs came in with forged or invalid 
health certificates, creating major risks to 
pet and public health. The Healthy Dog 
Importation Act quite simply brings U.S. 
canine import requirements in line with 
those of other western countries, to pro-
tect that pet and public health. It requires 
all imports to be negative for disease and 
parasites, a valid health certificate from 
a veterinary authority recognized by the 
U.S. Department of Agriculture, and 
dogs to be micro-chipped so those records 
can be verified. Additionally, it would also 
make the CDC’s current country-based 
blanket bans unnecessary. 

Here are our takeaways: The 2023 Farm 
Bill could have a huge impact on federal 
licensing and requirements that impact 
professional and hobby breeders. Dogs 
aren’t one size fits all, and the regulations 
shouldn’t be either. But animal rights 
activists are pushing for one size fits all 
requirements that could hamstring breed-
ers and potentially undermine high qual-
ity small breeding programs. AKC GR 
Staff, and our representatives are meeting 
with dozens of lawmakers and staff in 
Congress and in states across the coun-
try, talking to media, testifying, creating 
alerts, and providing resource materials. 
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But lawmakers need to hear from their 
constituents. They need to hear from the 
folks who vote for them. We are asking 
for your help. Please share our alerts and 
resources and please reach out to your 
lawmakers when you see these alerts. 
More resource information is available, 
again, on the table; and on our website, 
again www.akcgr.org. 

Please don’t hesitate to contact the GR 
team if we can be of any assistance to you 
at all. That is our job. We’re here to help 
you. Thank you for your time. 

Mr. Sprung: Thank you, Sheila. 

Gail LaBerge, Delegate from the Atlanta 
Obedience Club, gave an update on 
AKC’s PAC. 
Ms. LaBerge: Good morning. First, I 
wanted to say how lucky we are to have 
Sheila and her Staff out there fight-
ing every day for us. That gives me the 
opportunity to bring up how you can help 
her advocate by donating to the AKC 
PAC. Every dime that you give goes to 
elect or support those in office who have 
the same approach and respect for AKC’s 
position on canine legislation. It opens 
the door for Sheila and her Staff to get 
into some of these offices. So that’s one 
way you can help. 
Today we’re kicking off our annual 

sweepstakes, titled “Treat Yourself.” 
You’re going to be getting these flyers 
electronically. The grand prize is a gift 
basket valued at least $350, but in addi-
tion there is a $1000 gift card inside that 
basket. Every dime that goes into this will 
go into the PAC funds for officials. It is 
$25 per ticket or five for $100. You can 
get your tickets today. Yes, I understand 
that if you keep this among the Delegate 
Body, your chances of winning are better 
than if you take this back to your clubs. 
We really need you to take this back to 
your clubs because we need as much 
funding as we can get, because you heard 
all the animal rights groups Sheila men-
tioned, and they have a heck of a lot more 
money than we do. So please take it back. 
We’ll also be sending this out to club sec-
retaries that are affiliated in any way with 
the America Kennel Club so that they can 
share it with their membership also. 

Now I’m going to ask Michael Knight, 
will you come up please? The AKC PAC 
Board of Directors have given me a reso-
lution honoring Michael for the term that 
he served on the AKC PAC Board. We 
are appreciative for the leadership and 
the many suggestions that he gave us, and 
helping us raise funding, and we wanted 
to publicly recognize him and say thank 
you, Michael, for all of your work. 
Don’t forget, Sheila’s outside at the cor-

https://www.votervoice.net/AKC/Home
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ner table.

Mr. Sprung: Thank you, Gail. 
Congratulations, Michael. 

The Chair called on the Executive 
Secretary to read the list of vacancies for 
the Delegate Standing Committees that 
are to be filled in September. 

Ms. DiNardo: These are the vacancies on 
Delegate Standing Committees that are to 
be filled at the September 2023 Delegate 
Meeting: 

All-Breed Clubs Committee: 3 - three-
year terms
Bylaws Committee: 4 - three-year terms
Canine Health Committee: 4 - three-
year terms
Companion Events Committee: 3 - 
three-year terms and 1 - one-year term
Delegate Advocacy and Advancement 
Committee: 3 - three-year terms 
Dog Show Rules Committee: 3 - three-
year terms and 1 - two-year term
Field Trial & Hunting Test Events 
Committee: 4 - three-year terms
Herding, Earthdog, Coursing and 
Scent Work Events Committee: 3 - 
three-year terms and 1 - one-year term
Parent Clubs Committee: 3 - three-
year terms and 1 - one-year term
Perspectives Editorial Staff: 6 - two-

year terms and 1- one-year term

Mr. Sprung: Delegates will be emailed 
self-nomination forms by the end of 
June. The self-nomination form must be 
returned to the Executive Secretary by 
Friday, July 21, 2023.

Questions on the procedures to be fol-
lowed should also be directed to the 
Executive Secretary. Delegates may only 
self-nominate for one committee, except 
that a member of the Perspectives Editorial 
Staff may also serve on another standing 
committee. 

In August, the Delegates will be emailed 
the nominees for each committee, and 
their qualification statements with the 
September Delegate Meeting notification. 

The following Delegates spoke during 
New Business:

Gretchen Bernardi, Mississippi Valley 
Kennel Club, expressed concerns regard-
ing the AKC Judges Recertification 
Program.

Marylyn DeGregorio, Taconic Hills 
Kennel Club, shared a statement from 
her club regarding their perspective that 
Judges approved for groups and Best 
in Show (BIS) should not be eligible to 
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compete in the National Owner Handler 
Series (NOHS).

Hearing no further business, the Chair 
adjourned the meeting.

(One sharp rap of the gavel.)

(Proceedings concluded at 12:15 p.m. 
ET.) 

The opinions expressed by the speakers 
may not necessarily reflect those of The 
American Kennel Club.


